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Expanding Access to Rheumatology Care: The Rheumatology General
Practice Toolbox

Abstract:

R Conway, R Kavanagh, RJ Coughlan, JJ Carey
Department of Rheumatology, Galway University Hospitals, Merlin Park, Galway

Abstract

Management guidelines for many rheumatic diseases are published in specialty rheumatology literature but rarely in
general medical journals. Musculoskeletal disorders comprise 14% of all consultations in primary care. Formal
post-graduate training in rheumatology is limited or absent for many primary care practitioners. Primary care
practitioners can be trained to effectively treat complex diseases and have expressed a preference for interactive
educational courses. The Rheumatology General Practice (GP) Toolbox is an intensive one day course designed to offer
up to date information to primary care practitioners on the latest diagnostic and treatment guidelines for seven
common rheumatic diseases. The course structure involves a short lecture on each topic and workshops on
arthrocentesis, joint injection and DXA interpretation. Participants evaluated their knowledge and educational
experience before, during and after the course. Thirty-two primary care practitioners attended, who had a median of 13
(IQR 6.5, 20) years experience in their specialty. The median number of educational symposia attended in the previous
5 years was 10 (IQR 5, 22.5), with a median of 0 (IQR 0, 1) in rheumatology. All respondents agreed that the course
format was appropriate. Numerical improvements were demonstrated in participantâ��s confidence in diagnosing and
managing all seven common rheumatologic conditions, with statistically significant improvements (p<0.05) in 11 of the
14 aspects assessed. The Rheumatology Toolbox is an effective educational method for disseminating current knowledge
in rheumatology to primary care physicians and improved participantâ��s self-assessed competence in diagnosis and
management of common rheumatic diseases.

Introduction

There is a disconnect between the flow of knowledge and burden of care in the management of rheumatic diseases.
Musculoskeletal disorders comprise 14% of all consultations in primary care.

1
 Despite this, formal post-graduate

training in rheumatology is limited or absent for many primary care practitioners and management guidelines for many
rheumatic diseases are published in the specialty rheumatology literature but rarely in general medical journals.

2
 This

may partly be explained by an inherent attitude that many rheumatic diseases are not important or exciting, at least
in so far as they are rarely acutely life-threatening.

3
 However these diseases are clearly important to patients given

that they frequently seek medical attention for them.
1
 The demand for rheumatology care exceeds supply in many

countries, a problem expected to increase in the coming decades.
4
 It is inconceivable that the current level of

rheumatologist staffing will be able to provide comprehensive care for this volume of patients and even increased
staffing levels will only ensure that complex and specialised cases have ready access to a rheumatologist. There will
therefore be an ongoing and increasing proportion of patients with musculoskeletal complaints who are cared for within
the community rather than at secondary and tertiary referral centres. It behoves rheumatologists to share their
knowledge and empower dedicated primary care practitioners in the management of common rheumatic diseases. There is a
widespread lack of knowledge of management guidelines for rheumatic diseases, or even the existence of these among
primary care physicians.

5
 Despite this the majority of physicians are eager to learn and agree that the use of clinical

guidelines or management algorithms would improve their practice.
5,6

Primary care practitioners can be trained to effectively treat complex diseases as exemplified by the case of
hepatitis C.

7
 A variety of educational formats are available to physicians, primary care physicians have expressed a

preference for interactive educational courses both in general and in rheumatology.
2,8

 There are advantages to the
community provision of care for chronic conditions in terms of patient convenience, frequency of visits, the
development of trust over time and the ability to provide more holistic care by physicians familiar with patientâ��s
personal, cultural and societal circumstances. This is particularly important for conditions, such as many forms of
arthritis, which can have profound life-long impacts in terms of social function and interaction. The aim of this
study was to evaluate the Rheumatology GP Toolbox, a novel educational method for disseminating current knowledge on
rheumatology disorders to primary care practitioners.

Methods

The Rheumatology GP Toolbox was designed based on our own personal interactions with General Practitioners (GPs) over
a number of years in a variety of educational and clinical settings. In addition one of the authors had worked in
primary care for several years, prior to becoming a consultant rheumatologist and had experience of attending and
running symposiums for primary care. The findings of the 3E survey of Irish GPs demonstrating limited access to
rheumatology teaching were also considered. The format is of an intensive one day course designed to offer up to date
information to primary care practitioners on the latest diagnostic and treatment guidelines for a selection of common
rheumatic diseases comprising inflammatory arthritis, gout, back pain and ankylosing spondylitis, osteoporosis,
fibromyalgia and osteoarthritis. The course structure involves six lectures of thirty minutes each on these topics
followed by an interactive discussion. The course is completed by three practical workshops of thirty minutes duration
on arthrocentesis and joint injection of the knee and shoulder, and interpretation of dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry
(DXA) scans.

Traditionally courses have focused on either lectures or workshops and rarely blended both into a cohesive structure.
The "Toolbox" theme was unique with the focus on equipping GPs with "tools" or skills for assessing and managing
common diagnoses seen in general practice. The focus was on equipping GPs with these tools rather than an expert
opinion type lecture. All course participants were provided with a â��Toolboxâ�� on attendance. This consisted of a
specially designed container, the â��Toolboxâ�� of the title, containing copies of the delivered lectures detailing up
to date diagnostic and management guidelines on each of the topics covered by the course. These were termed the
â��toolsâ�� that general practitioners required to increase their proficiencies in the topics and were provided in two
forms; a traditional paper booklet was complemented by a USB stick. Participants evaluated their confidence in
diagnosing and managing the conditions covered before and after the course rating aspects on a 5-point Likert scale.
In addition qualitative responses were sought in the form of an option to add free-text comments and opinions. The
pre-course assessment was completed between two and four weeks prior to the course and the post-course assessment was
completed between two and four weeks after the course. During the course participants were asked to evaluate the
course in terms of clarity, relevance, improvement in knowledge, effect on the structure of their assessments,
anticipated effect on referral patterns, novelty of information, anticipated change in practice, improvement in
pre-referral assessment and empowerment of management. The collection and evaluation of responses was carried out in a
combination of electronic and paper form to ensure response rates were as high as possible. The evaluations were
conducted using SurveyMonkey software (SurveyMonkey Inc., Palo Alto, California, USA, www.surveymonkey.com).

Statistical analysis was carried out using Microsoftfi Excel (Microsoft, Redmond, WA) and GraphPad InStat version 3.10
(GraphPad Software, San Diego, California, USA). Descriptive statistics were used, including as appropriate, means /
standard deviations(SD), medians / inter-quartile ranges (IQR) or numbers / percentages, with P values for
between-group differences calculated using t-test for continuous variables and Fisherâ��s exact test for categorical
variables. Statistical significance was set at P<0.05 throughout. The study was approved and conducted in accordance
with the audit guidelines of Galway University Hospitals.

Results
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Thirty-two primary care practitioners attended. All participants were fully-qualified primary care practitioners
(general practitioners, family practitioners). The attending physicians had a median of 13 (IQR 6.5, 20) years
experience in their specialty. The median number of educational symposia they had attended in the previous 5 years was
10 (IQR 5, 22.5), with a median of 0 (IQR 0, 1) in rheumatology. Twenty-five (78%) of the thirty-two participants
completed both the pre and post course assessments. Respondents stated the toolbox improved their knowledge of, and
confidence in diagnosing and managing common rheumatologic conditions, and would improve the quality of their care and
referrals. Table 1 demonstrates participantâ��s self-assessed confidence in diagnosing and managing the covered
conditions pre and post course. There were numerical improvements in self-assessed confidence for diagnosis and
management in all seven topics covered. Statistically significant improvements were seen in all areas apart from
osteoporosis and diagnosis of osteoarthritis where pre-existing confidence was already high. Twenty-eight (87.5%) of
the thirty-two participants completed the intra-course evaluation. All respondents agreed that the format of the
course was appropriate. Table 2 shows the percentage of respondents agreeing or strongly agreeing (ranking 4 or 5 on
5-point Likert scale) with statements regarding their experience at the course. The majority of respondents agreed
that the course was beneficial across all areas assessed. A significant number of respondents reported that the course
would change their referral patterns to rheumatology for the covered conditions.

Discussion

Our study has shown a significant improvement in knowledge of, and confidence in diagnosing and managing seven common
rheumatologic disorders among general practitioners taking part in the Rheumatology GP Toolbox. Feedback from
participants was extremely positive with regards to both the content and style of the programme. The course appears to
have covered an unmet need with few participants having engaged in postgraduate education in rheumatology previously.
We have developed an innovative educational tool that attempts to accentuate learning through interaction. There is
evidence supporting increased efficacy of interactive lecture-based models of education delivery compared to more
traditional didactic approaches.

9
 Our model was designed based on our personal knowledge of the target audience,

enabling a tailored approach. We believe this is particularly suited to postgraduate medical education where a
one-size fits all approach is rarely sufficient or practical. The use of a novel education method can in itself be
beneficial in increasing participantâ��s interest and attention in the topic. Rather than being perceived as the use
of a gimmick, we should view this as a useful strategy in engaging more effectively with our audience. A small number
of previous studies have looked at novel methods of delivering education in primary care settings. Flys et al utilised
a blended approach integrating tutor supported online education, an on-site workshop and individualised project-based
interventions to educate primary care about HIV management. They showed good improvements in knowledge and high
retention rates for participants.

10
 Spiegel et al evaluated a hybrid approach to the education of primary care

physicians about psychiatric disorders, effectively utilising a combination of educational sessions and a screening
tool.

11
 A Danish study found a positive effect of a multi-faceted model on the assessment and management of

somatisation.
12
 A previous musculoskeletal-oriented study found that a point-and-click multimedia based tool

significantly improved clinical skills in the management of shoulder conditions among primary care physicians.
13

Like any study ours has limitations. Although one of the authors had experience working in primary care there was no
direct involvement of a currently practicing GP in the course design. The results are based on self-assessment among
the participating physicians. The improvements demonstrated here in these measures cannot be directly interpreted as
the physicians being any more competent in managing these disorders and may merely reflect their own perceptions.
While self-assessment and self-direction of learning needs are widely viewed as integral components of continuing
medical education, a number of studies have suggested that such methods may not correlate well with more objective
assessments.

14
 The further development of this educational programme will require objective assessments over a longer

time period to assess retention and integration of the provided knowledge to individual practice. An audit of GP
referrals to encompass both appropriateness and quality would aid evaluation, however the lack of a validated
objective assessment method made this unfeasible in our setting. The model of programme delivery was designed based on
our personal knowledge of the target audience and worked well in our local area, unique features of other healthcare
locations and systems may necessitate modification of the approach prior to introduction of similar programmes. As
such we would not suggest that our programme be directly replicated but rather would provide a framework for the
delivery of medical education to experienced physicians. In conclusion, this pilot study establishes the feasibility
of the Rheumatology GP Toolbox model as an educational method for disseminating current knowledge to primary care
physicians and improved participantâ��s self-assessed competence in diagnosis and management of common rheumatic
diseases.
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